ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
20th May, 2002

Meeting commenced:
1.30 p.m.
"
ended:
4.10 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Broughton, Cullen, Judge, Payne, B.P. Murphy, Salmon, Smyth and Wilkinson
The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the Minute respectively indicated. 

(Councillors Clarke and Warmisham - Minute 8)

(Councillor Warner - Minute 9)

1.
WELCOME TO NEW MEMBERS

The Chairman welcomed Councillors Broughton, Cullen, Smyth and Wilkinson to their first meeting as Members of the Scrutiny Committee.

2.
ELECTION OF DEPUTY CHAIRMAN

RESOLVED:
THAT Councillor Salmon be elected as the Deputy Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee for the Municipal Year 2002/2003.

3.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Eglin and A.K. Holt.

4.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS

The minutes of the meeting held on 15th April, 2002, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

5.
REVIEW OF THE WORK OF THE COMMITTEE

Mr. David McGovern and Mr. Peter Kidd gave a presentation setting out (a) the responsibilities and authority of Scrutiny Committees in general and the specific Terms of Reference of this Committee, (b) the initial priorities which have been identified for this Committee and the issues which had been addressed or were pending consideration and (c) the ways in which the Committee had dealt with its workload via traditional meetings, presentations etc.


Mr. McGovern reported that the establishment of the Scrutiny Support Team would be completed in two months and, thus, be available as a resource to Committee Members for activities such as research.  The Committee considered (i) issues of relevance to its future activities such as training, promotion of work, strategies and targets, (ii) alternative ways in which work might be undertaken via, for example, separate meetings for monitoring purposes, working panels/task groups, establishment of scrutiny commissions, site visits etc., (iii) the development of training programmes for both Members and officers, (iv) various types of research and comparative work, (v) ways of engaging the community and partners, (vi) the relationship with other bodies, (vii) ways of promoting the work of the Scrutiny Committees, (viii) the management of the workplan so as to ensure content was publicised well in advance of meetings, additional briefing meetings etc., and (ix) the development of annual strategies and targets for each Committee.


Mr. McGovern also submitted a report setting out a number of suggestions for ways in which members of the public might be engaged in the work of the Scrutiny Committees.  This covered issues such as arrangements for the meeting (venue, room layout etc.) and the role of the public in meetings.


Reference was made to (a) the need to review the work of the Committee over the last 12 months, (b) rehousing and homelessness, (c) open cast coal mining, (d) the powers of the Committee in terms of scrutinising private companies, (e) the need to pursue in more depth issues such as graffiti removal, (f) the cycling strategy, (g) asylum seekers and the support available to them, (h) the need to investigate the involvement of lay members and (i) whether individual Members could conduct periodic checks on a variety of projects under consideration.


The Chairman concluded the discussion by thanking Members for their contribution and indicated that a number of issues had been raised which would require reports to be submitted at future meetings of the Committee containing details of the project's current position which would act as a starting point in terms of investigating their performance.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT Mr. McGovern and Mr. Kidd be thanked for an informative presentation.




(2) THAT a progress report on the activities of the Scrutiny Committee over the last 12 months be submitted at the next meeting.




(3) THAT reports be prepared containing details of the current position of all the issues raised for submission at future meetings of the Committee.

6.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY WORKPLAN

Mr. Peter Kidd submitted (a) an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee which contained details of forthcoming reports to be considered at future


meetings and (b) an action sheet arising from the meeting of the Scrutiny Committee held on 15th April, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the workplan and action sheet be noted.

7.
CURRENT ARRANGEMENTS FOR THE HOME TO SCHOOL AND


SOCIAL CARE TRANSPORT SERVICES

Mr. Joe Giblin submitted a report containing details of the current arrangements identified by the Best Value Review of Home to School and Social Care Transport (excluding Environmental Health arrangements e.g. for self drive hire) which had been compiled by T.A.S. Partnership Limited from information provided by the Best Value Review Team using service profiles and audit commission checklists published in "Going Places".


Mr. Giblin indicated that (a) a further report would be finalised in June, 2002, which would identify and analyse relevant issues and incorporate relevant Environmental Health current arrangements, (b) it was anticipated that the review would be back on schedule after experiencing some delay in the information gathering stage, and (c) the next stage of the review was to convene a challenge meeting which had been brought forward to 12th July, 2002, at which a detailed analysis would be carried out of the report and consideration would be given to the range of service options.


Reference was made to (i) the average cost in relation to transport provided to those with special educational needs and (ii) the need to ensure the accuracy of comparisons made with other local authorities.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.

8.
HOMESWAPS IN SEEDLEY AND LANGWORTHY

Mr. Mark Glynn submitted a report containing details of progress to date on the Homeswaps Pilot which was an innovative scheme developed by Salford City Council, in partnership with the Department of Transport Local Government and the Regions, the Council of Mortgage Lenders, the Local Government Association, four major lenders and the Seedley and Langworthy Partnership.


Mr. Glynn also reported on the District Audit summary report which contained details of (a) the legalities of the scheme, (b) the operation of the scheme and (c) the acquisition of 153 Highfield Road.


Councillor John Warmisham indicated that if the pilot project was successful it was envisaged that it would be extended to other areas of the City.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.




(2) THAT a progress report on the pilot project be submitted at a future meeting of the Committee.

9.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF PROPERTY PHASE 1 - IMPLEMENTATION


PROGRESS REPORT

Mr. Richard Wynne submitted a report containing details of the progress made during the first 18 months of implementing the Phase 1 Property Best Value Review which included changes to the satellite office concept and advised Members as to how the national property performance indicators introduced by the DTLR would be used to improve Salford's performance for 2002.


Mr. Steven Durbar reported on the Implementation Plan with specific reference to those objectives where action had been delayed and was not on target such as:-

· Incorporating property objectives into the service plans.

· The establishment of financial incentives to reduce office space.

· Homeworking.

· The establishment of current performance of office space to compare with baseline information to monitor improvement.

· To reduce the amount of office space used for storage purposes.

· Evaluation of move to Minerva House.

· Satellite offices.

Concerns were expressed with regard to the need for (a) the Director of Housing Services to provide information with regard to the occupancy levels at Turnpike House and (b) information to be provided from the Director of Personnel and Performance on homeworking.


RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the progress made in implementing the Phase 1 Review be noted.



(2) THAT the satellite office concept be extended to include other uses and users as appropriate to take advantage of particular circumstances and requirements which may apply in individual areas of the City.



(3) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to provide information within ten days with regard to the occupancy level of Turnpike House.



(4) THAT the Director of Personnel and Performance be requested to provide up to date information in relation to homeworking, by the July meeting. 



(5) THAT the Implementation Plan include (a) details of those factors which affect progress of objectives and (b) dates for submission of reports.



(6) THAT a question be asked of the Director of Personnel and Performance if a mechanism is in place to deal with those objectives which were not on target.

10.
REFERENCE FROM THE LIFELONG LEARNING AND LEISURE


SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
The Director of Corporate Services submitted a report containing details of a reference from the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee who at their meeting on 10th April, 2002, received details of actions which would take place in Salford to support the Commonwealth Games.  Members welcomed the developments and hoped that they would act as a stimulus for ongoing activities in future years with specific reference to planting in roundabouts which could become a regular event and help improve the environment of Salford.

Members therefore requested that Environmental Scrutiny Committee be made aware that they would support any actions by the Environmental Services Directorate to maintain the planting programme introduced to promote the Commonwealth Games.

RESOLVED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Lifelong Learning and Leisure Scrutiny Committee be advised as to whether there were any plans to maintain the planting programme.

11.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF AREA HOUSING SERVICE DELIVERY
The Director of Housing Services submitted a report containing details of the Best Value Review of Area Housing Service Delivery which had been considered by Cabinet at its meeting held on 14th May, 2002.


RESOLVED:
THAT the report be noted.
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